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BIDEFORD BOWLING CLUB

MINUTES OF THE AGM HELD ON
WEDNESDAY 30 NOVEMBER 2022
Present

P Debnam (President), C Beer, P Beer, Mrs A Blackmore, D Blackmore, Mrs E Blight



Mrs M Botting, M Braunton, Mrs S Braunton, B Capps-Jenner, Mrs P Fisher, T Fisher,




Mrs C Gibbons, M Gibbons, P Green, C Headon, Mrs M Headon, B Hughes,




Mrs M Hughes, D John, B Lawrence, R Marsh, K Pike, W Pope, Mrs L Pope, G Smale,




R Smale, P Smith, C Stevens, T Sussex, Mrs A Weston, H Wetherall,




M Blight (Honorary Secretary)

Obituaries
The President asked all those present to stand for a period of reflective silence in memory of Roger Bird who passed away in December 2021, coupled with all those past members and bowling friends who had also passed away since our last AGM in November 2021.

Apologies

C Atkins, Mrs M Day, Mrs N Fowler, R Fowler, Mrs J Goodall, A Hearn, Mrs W Hearn,



Mrs L Jenkins, Mrs J Lange, K Lange, L Phillips, Mrs C Rockey, J Rockey, Mrs K Smale,




C Watkins, D Williams

Chairman’s Opening
Address

Paul welcomed everyone, especially those new members who are attending their first AGM.

Although absent from the club for much of the season due to his commitments as Bowls Devon President he did manage to play a few games on the green and was umpire for the Bideford Tournament.

He thanked the green keeping team for their hard work in producing one of the best greens he had played on throughout Devon this year.  Thanks also go to the garden maintenance team who have provided a superb floral display, which has been much appreciated by our own members and the visiting clubs. The club will be hosting some county matches next season, which is indicative of how good our green actually is.

Paul noted that when travelling throughout Devon this year it’s been very apparent to him that without volunteers, clubs would struggle, and this has been his theme as President this year. Bideford is no exception as we have superb facilities and a great group of volunteers.  If you’re new to the club then please think what you could do to help and this includes looking at becoming a committee member.

The Games and Entertainment Committee have provided the club with new ideas, entertainment etc. which has gone very well and we all look forward to next year. 

Finally, Paul noted that he had been approached by a number of new members who’ve provided him with positive feedback about how well they’ve been accepted into the club and looked after.  They’ve been given guidance when needed and been made welcome into the club.  This is great positive news and it appears that as a club, we all appear to be pulling in the right direction. He then wished everyone a happy Christmas and looked forward to meeting up on the green next year.

Reports

Honorary Secretary
Michael welcomed everyone and said that although we started the year thinking that all our problems were behind us, current events have brought home just how much we are all tied to global events even in this rural backwater. However, we got through the pandemic and we will get through this.

On a positive note, he reported that we have a current playing membership of 81, plus 5 short-mat only players and 30 social members. As well as getting themselves involved in the club throughout the season it was especially encouraging to see so many of our new members attending the AGM. 

The club relies on volunteers and we had a lot of support from all club members this year as well as from partners/spouses of members which is greatly appreciated.

As well as the incredible support members and others have given to running the kitchen and bar, Michael said that it would be remiss not to mention the work of our ‘outside’ volunteers whose tireless work has brought the green back from the dead after the leatherjacket infestation. Also, for the work on the ditch renovation which was intensely physical but well worth it. Their reward is somewhat double edged in that the County has already scheduled 4 finals here next year in recognition of the standard that they have produced; so no relaxing next season!

In Barry’s last report as Secretary which was in 2016, he said that he was worried about declining membership. He need not have worried so much – Michael noted that this is his  9th playing season here and not only has membership held up well (very well compared to many in North Devon) but more importantly he believed it now to be much more friendly, relaxed and inclusive; long may this continue. We held very successful Open Days last year and the Committee has a weekend in April scheduled to build on this success. All volunteers to assist in whatever way they can will be very welcome 

Michael was pleased to say that everyone had behaved themselves this year so he had had no reason to take anyone aside for a little chat – what a well behaved bunch of members we have!

He then congratulated Paul Debnam who had just been appointed as County Administrator for Devon. The members joined in to congratulate Paul on this prestigious appointment.
Honorary Treasurer
Liz noted that although the accounts are fairly self-explanatory she would like to make a few points first, before going through them in more detail.
She noted that we are being charged a £5 per month administration fee by the bank and in addition we are charged for every cheque and cash transaction we make. This cost will probably double next year as the current figure only represents half a year. It was also announced today that the HSBC are closing the Bideford branch next year so Liz urged everyone to try and pay the Bowls Club online if they possibly could, even if that means asking a friend or relative to do it. Just make sure it is clearly marked with your name.

Secondly, there was a reminder about energy bills. No doubt everyone is being careful with their energy use at home so please be mindful here as well.

Finally, Liz noted that when looking at the accounts please do not try and compare last year with this year. Because of Covid practically everything was lower including subs. Although on the income side of course we had government grants that kept us solvent.
A final request was to ask that whenever giving her money or requesting payment members give as much detail as possible. All too often Liz finds that she is working totally in the dark with receipts and invoices.

At this point Liz thanked Margaret Headon for helping out when needed and for dealing with all our travel expenses, Mike who is always helping out particularly in putting together the end of year accounts and Robert Fowler for being our Auditor.

Liz then highlighted some of the items in the Accounts:
· Subscriptions have done very well this year due to the intake of many new members. This has also affected the sale of Club shirts etc.

· The catering looks down but that could be because of the lack of County games and touring sides. Catering money gets lost in rink fees and it is sometimes difficult to distinguish what is what.

· Social events and the 100 Club have been a great success this year which is essentially down to the hard work of Ann Weston and Michael Braunton.

· The sundry figure last year reflects the various government grants we received which kept us afloat.
· A large amount has been spent over the last 2 years replacing the ditch and its surrounds.

· The big increase in the Clubhouse expenditure is down to the amount we are now paying for waste removal. Previously the Council removed much of it free of charge but this no longer happens.
It was queried whether we could have a card machine in the clubhouse. The Committee still have this under review as we would require payment machines at the bar and kitchen for occasions like the Tournament. They cost c£100 each and there is a transaction fee of 1.69% - it is still cheaper to deposit money. Although they would work through a mobile phone we only have PAYG and would need extra costs to update to a contract.
Gary Smale noted that the water costs seemed skewed. This is because we were continually sending readings (including photographs) of meters but the Water Board refused to accept them and used Covid as an excuse for not sending anyone. Eventually the Water Board appeared and installed Bluetooth operated meters so that we no longer have to rely on manual readings and we were given a credit which is working its way through the bills.
Proposed by Peter Beer and seconded by Ken Pike that the Accounts (attached) for the Year Ending 30 September 2022 be adopted. Carried.



Men’s Captain



No report was available



Ladies Captain



Although the Ladies Section did not have a very successful year, Margaret was



encouraged by the new intake of ladies who were very enthusiastic and obviously showing 




considerable talent. The section can look to the future with confidence. Although the 




ladies would be dropping a league in the Triples next season, Margaret noted that all the 




games were very close and only ever a few shots in the result. On the positive side we won 




the first round of Top Club and Carol, Sheila and herself had won through in the Triples 
only to be narrowly defeated at Exonia. Margaret thanked everyone for the help that 
she had received during the year, especially from Ann, and from all the ladies who filled

in at short notice.
Match Organizer
Barrie reported that there was a full schedule for 2023 and hopefully members can have the stamina to step up when required for:
· 40+ friendly matches

· Ladies friendlies

· ND Triples Leagues for Men and Ladies

· Monday Club Nights
· County competitions

· Social and Fun days organized by the G&E Committee
· Tournament Week

· Internal Competitions and Finals Day

Barrie noted that we would run Open Days in April prior to the season starting just as we did this year. These had been very successful and any help in running these, however limited, would be greatly appreciated. We had also run sessions for school children of all ages in association with the North Devon Schools Sports Co-Ordinator and these had been very well received and supported by the schools.
There were some games cancelled or played with reduced numbers this year as Clubs struggled with member numbers.
Short Mat Secretary
Paul Green provided a report on behalf of the Short Mat players.
· Due to Covid restrictions imposed by the governing body, the club decided not to play any competitive games but restrict themselves to roll-ups and matches with like-minded clubs.
· The short mat section now has the highest numbers in recent times with 22 players currently registered. This presents a problem in that we can only accommodate 16 players at any one time. The section therefore has Monday and Thursday sessions.

· Paul noted that all full members are eligible to play and anyone interested should contact either himself or Barry Capps-Jenner for further information.
Games & Entertainment Committee
Ann noted that the next Coffee Morning was scheduled for Saturday 10 December. The Committee are putting together a schedule of entertainment for next season and members suggestions are always welcome. Ann wanted to thank everyone who had supported events this year.
Propositions
The General Purposes Committee propose that Ann Blackmore, Michael Blight, Paul Debnam and Robert Fowler be named as the Club’s Trustees when the situation with the current Trust Documentation is resolved and updated.

Before voting, Michael gave a little bit of background behind the proposition.
The land and buildings are held under a Deed of Trust and the Club appoints some of its members to be Trustees who are then the legal entities who hold these assets on behalf of all the members. It does not mean that these Trustees can sell everything and move to the Bahamas! The Club could have been set up as a Company, the Company would then be registered as legal owners and each member would hold ONE share; but again the Club would then have to appoint some of its members as Directors. However, each member would then have to be allocated a share certificate when they join, and this would then have to extinguished when they leave or die. The Share Register would have to be continuously updated at Companies House and the Company would have to make Annual Returns with Accounts – all very cumbersome and not inexpensive. In the case of a Trust the only action is to appoint a new Trustee when one serving Trustee retires, dies or leaves the Club; there are no other returns necessary.
The last Trustee to be elected at an AGM was Robert Fowler in the year that Liz and he joined. However, neither Robert nor any of the other members who might think that they are Trustees (such as Minnie Day, John Rockey and John Williams) were ever legally appointed. Indeed, no-one named as a Trustee at any AGM since 1975 has ever been legally appointed. This leaves us with a list of legally appointed Trustees from 1975 and as you can guess, we are 99% confident that they are all deceased. This leaves us with a problem in that only an existing Trustee can legally appoint another Trustee. The backstop that we are working towards is that the executors of the last Trustee to die can legally make the appointment of new Trustees. Michael said that he was now reasonably confident that we know who this is. We do however, have to obtain Death Certificates for all 12 of the 1975 legally named Trustees before going down this route.

The purpose of agreeing to the nomination of the 4 Trustees tonight is so that we can act quickly and not have anyone else die on us before we sort this mess out; not least so that our position at Land Registry and with HMRC can be confirmed.

Although most members know who the proposed new Trustees are, perhaps they do not know the background from which they come from. Firstly, they are all retired and non-practicing which means that they cannot give professional opinions on which the club can rely but hopefully with their combined experience they know where to go for help and advice.

Ann Blackmore was a Solicitor specializing in Trusts and Wills

Michael Blight is a Chartered Surveyor and in his final few years ran a UK top 30 Golf Club

Paul Debnam was with the Metropolitan Police and was latterly in Financial Services and Compliance

Robert Fowler was in the Civil Service and again like Michael, in his final years ran a Golf Club
A vote was then taken and proved unanimously in favour of the proposition with no abstentions and no objections.
Election of 

Officers

The following elections to office and/or committee were confirmed by the meeting.



These were by prior nomination, nomination from the floor on the night and by ballot 



where required by excess candidates in prior nomination.

	OFFICE
	ELECTED

	President
	Paul Debnam

	Vice-President
	Carol Rockey

	Honorary Secretary
	Michael Blight

	Honorary Treasurer
	Liz Blight

	Assistant Treasurer
	Margaret Headon

	Men’s Captain
	John Rockey

	Men’s Vice-Captain
	Michael Braunton

	Ladies Captain
	NO NOMINATION

	Ladies Vice-Captain
	Ann Weston

	Match Secretary
	Barrie Hughes

	Men’s Selection Committee
Ex Officio: John Rockey
	Gary Smale

Clem Stevens

	Ladies Selection Committee
Ex Officio: Ann Weston
	Liz Blight



	Men’s Delegate
	Paul Debnam

	Ladies Delegate
	Carol Rockey

	Youth & Vulnerable Adults Welfare Officer
	Michael Blight

	Honorary Auditor
	Robert Fowler

	General Purposes Committee
Ex Officio: Paul Debnam

                    Carol Rockey

                    Michael Blight

                    Liz Blight
                    John Rockey
                    Ann Weston
                    Michael Braunton

                    Barrie Hughes
	Sheila Braunton
Margaret Headon

Lesley Jenkins

Peter Smith

	Games & Entertainment Committee
Ex Officio: Michael Braunton

                    Ann Weston
	Sheila Debnam
Pat Fisher

Bob Marsh

	House Working Group
	Liz Blight
Barry Capps-Jenner

Daz Williams

	Tournament Committee


	Liz Blight

Michael Braunton

Barry Capps-Jenner
Robert Fowler
Charlie Headon

Margaret Headon
Carol Rockey

John Rockey


Subscriptions

The annual subscriptions for 2023 remain at 2022 levels:
· Full playing member - £105.00
· First time bowler - £52.50

· Short Mat membership only (Rule 7) - £35.00

· Social membership - £6.00

· Junior membership/anyone in full time education - £20.00

· Car Parking (by application) - £12.00

Gary Smale suggested that with known inflation, especially utilities, it might be prudent to raise subscriptions. The Committee had given a lot of thought to this before holding subscription levels. There is a balance to be had especially in the knowledge that many of our members are on fixed pensions. There is a sufficient reserve in the bank and we are mindful of getting through 2023 after which some harder decisions may have to be made.
AOB


Marie Botting queried why the prizes at the Tournament ladies singles were



disproportionately low compared to the men. The Tournament Committee were already 




aware that they had erred and the situation would be regularized next year.



Bill Pope wanted to thank the Club on behalf of all the new intake for the very warm




welcome they had all received and for the way in which all the members had helped and 



encouraged them during the season.
The President thanked everyone for attending, wished them well until next season and closed the meeting at 7.25pm
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